FIRST OVER EVEREST
So we waited anxiously day by day for the wind at 30,000
feet to drop to a reasonable figure.
Sometimes, when the wind speed seemed promising the
mountains would be covered in cloud, a matter fatal to photo-
graphy. We could not even afford to have die valleys on the
southern slopes of Everest cloud-filled, as this would cause a
gap in the continuity of the all-important strip of air survey
photographs.
In April the weather at Purnea seems to go in ten or twelve-
day cycles. It starts with a "disturbance," which might be a
storm of rain. Then there are several clear days with little wind,
but characterised by cloud-caps on the mountains. As these
cloud-caps melt away and the peaks stand out clear, so the wind
speed appears to rise. Every morning one of our scouting
Moths went up to a few thousand feet, at which height, the
three great mountains were always clearly visible and it could
be seen to what extent they were free from clouds. We waited
anxiously for the evening telegram from Calcutta, with its
weather forecast, and then for die early morning reports from
the scout pilot, and the balloon observers. Should we ever get
a moderate wind, without a mass of cloud ? All seemed to
depend on this. The weather factor had become a much
greater one than we had anticipated.
Anxiously we all discussed the matter, always with the able
advice of the meteorologists.
The Friday of that memorable week came, then the Saturday.
The wind reports showed great, but diminishing velocities.
On Sunday the speeds had lessened. We could scarcely sleep for
anxiety. The evening telegram foretold a still further drop.
Would it be borne out in the morning? Would the clouds
have gathered, or the pendulum swing again back to greater
winds ? We decided that the risk must be taken of flying in
a much higher wind and watching the fuel consumption care-
fully.
Then came Monday, an auspicious day, so said the astrologers.
The scouting Moth reported the mountain crystal-clear, the
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